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PRESS: Akaku: Maui Community Television, Inc.
CHAIR BAISA: . (gavel). . . Members, let the record show that there is a quorum present.
The meeting will come to order. And I would like to ask everyone in the room if you
have a noise making device, would you please put it on the silent mode. Make it a lot
better so we don't have any interruptions. Thank you very much. Chair would like to
introduce the voting Members that are present. All nine members of the Council sit on
this Committee and all are voting members. Today we have with us, Vice-Chair Michael
Molina.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Aloha and good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. We have Member Wayne Nishiki.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Good afternoon, Madam.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And we have Michael Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon and aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon and aloha back to you and everybody else. The Chair would
like to note that Member and Council Chair Danny Mateo is excused today. And we
hope, and for the moment Jo Anne Johnson, Sol -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She's coming.
CHAIR BAISA: Coming? Oh, there. Okay. Ms. Johnson will be joining us in just a few
seconds. She's on her way into the Chambers. Member Sol Kaho'ohalahala, Member
Joe Pontanilla are also hopefully will be joining us in a little bit. From the Department of
the Corporation Counsel we have our Deputy Corporation Counsel, James Giroux. Hey,
James, thank you for being here.
MR. GIROUX: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we also have with us from the Executive Branch Ann Cua, our Deputy
Planning Director.
MS. CUA: Good afternoon, Chair
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Thank you for coming. And on call we have Mike
Miyamoto, the Deputy Director of Public Works; Scott English from the Department of
Fire and Public Safety; and Sgt. Ryan Rodrigues from the Department of Police. We also
have with us representatives of HRT Realty. We have Mike Munekiyo from Munekiyo
& Hiraga; Erin Mukai of Munekiyo & Hiraga. Is Erin here? Oh, there she is, okay. And
we have a representative or expect a representative Leiane Paci from Maui Lani Partners.
Thanks for being here. We also have my Committee Staff Camille Sakamoto who will be
substituting for our regular secretary today. Thank you, Camille. And we also have
Carla Nakata, our Legislative Attorney. Thank you, Carla. We will be accepting public
testimony in a few moments. Those wishing to testify should sign up at the table set up
in the lobby. Testimony will be limited to three minutes. The yellow light will indicate
that you have 30 seconds remaining and should begin to conclude. Testifiers are
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requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who they are representing if
that is applicable.
Members, we have a single item on our agenda today. Land Use 14, prohibiting use of
Kainani Street for ingress to and egress from development within the Maui Lani Project
District, Wailuku-Kahului Project District I. The Committee will now accept public
testimony. We have a couple of testifiers who have signed up today, and if there are
others, we'll get to them. Our first testifier today will be Lee Ohigashi, and he'll be
followed by Stephanie Ohigashi. Lee?
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
MR. L. OHIGASHI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
MR. L. OHIGASHI: Good afternoon. My name is Lee Ohigashi and I'm speaking for myself. I
am a resident of Hale Koa Subdivision also known as Sand Hills. I'm here to speak in
favor of this ordinance which restricts Maui Lani from connecting with Kainani Street.
I've spoken here before and before the Planning Commission to explain why I believe
that this is important for this ordinance to be in effect. The County has adopted the Maui
Lani Parkway as an ingress and egress to the Maui Lani Project District area. This is set
by ordinance. The Project District does not contemplate the use of Kainani Street as an
entry or exit into that district. So, therefore, we believe that a specific ordinance is
necessary to make it clear. Kainani Street is the primary entry and exit to our Hale Koa
Subdivision area. It was created to serve our residential area, and it is outside of the
project area district and should not be available for use by the project. With this
ordinance, it provides that the future use of Kainani by the project area will be a
determination...will not be available for use. And it can only be used if the Council and
the Mayor, I guess, passes an ordinance permitting that to be used. So it places the
control over the use of Kainani Street back into the hands of the Council where it
belongs.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Ohigashi. Members, before we proceed with questions, the
Chair would like to note the presence of Member Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, Mr. Ohigashi,
thank you. Our next testifier is Stephanie Ohigashi. And Stephanie is the only other
person who signed up to testify today. If there's anyone else, would you please sign up
outside. Ms. Ohigashi?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Members of the Land Use Committee.
Thank you for hearing this item this afternoon. Of course you know my name is
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Stephanie Ohigashi. I am a Wailuku resident...life-long. And I was very fortunate to
grow up in the Sand Hills neighborhood. I've lived on four of the streets within that
neighborhood over the last "xx" years. But anyway, I'm here today representing myself
and a hundred or so residents who signed a petition which I believe are in your binder
opposing the use of Kainani Street for an entrance to or exit from the proposed Maui Lani
Shopping Center. A little history along with a few other concerned neighbors like Clare
Apana walk the streets talking to residents about the proposed development's plans in
years 2006, 2007, 2008. And in 2008, we brought our concerns to you, the decision
makers. We were really looking for help. We requested finally that Section 19.78 of the
Maui County Code be amended to prohibit traffic ingress and egress from Kainani Street.
We know that there are many other issues but this amendment takes action and speaks to
that issue. Our neighborhood recently attended a meeting earlier this year where the
developers, HRT and Weinberg Trust, showed us their latest version of the plan without
the use of Kainani Street. And I'm sure you have a copy of the map. I'm very pleased
with their decision to not use Kainani Street. They worked very hard with the community
over these past four years and we tried very hard to make our points known. However,
just in case like my husband said, there's a change in ownership, they don't know the
history of this project, and traffic will increase in the next 10 to 20 years, they'll say, uh,
why don't we just use Kainani Street. We'd like to ensure that the past four years of
community effort does not go to the wayside; that passage of LU-14 would validate the
four years of community effort put forth by the residents and supporters of LU-14. I
humbly ask for your passage. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Ohigashi. Members, questions for the testifier?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Nishiki? Hold on, Steph. Mr. Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Steph, the map here...are you familiar with this?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Is that the one the developer attached to their letter? Or is this the one that
was colored?
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's another one.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Oh, okay. I'm not really sure.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Unless I look closely.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: But you said that you did meet with the developer.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: They showed you their plans.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: And you people all agree that ifs workable?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: I would say that I was pleased and several others of us. Not everyone is
happy with everything that they were talked about at this particular meeting. But the
developer is not going to use Kainani Street in their current plan and we're happy about
that, we accept that they said that they wouldn't use it.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Okay, thank you.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Medeiros? Ms. Ohigashi, hang on. You're popular...
MS. S. OHIGASHI: I'm more popular than my husband and he's the expert. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Ms. Ohigashi, thank you for being here and for your
testimony. So, following up on Mr. Nishiki's questions.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So because it's agreeable that Kainani is not going to be
used as an ingress/egress-MS. S. OHIGASHI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: --so that would remain that the only ingress/egress is off of
Maui Lani Parkway?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: I think they're here to speak to that. There is another entrance way off of
Kaahumanu.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And did they make that known to the community?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Yes, they did.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And the community was agreeable that they may have
another ingress/egress besides the one off of Maui Lani Parkway?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: I can't speak for the entire community association.

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 14, 2010

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, and I think the reason I asked you that question is if
there is plans for another one is the community agreeable to that one?
MS. S. OHIGASHI: From my standpoint, there wasn't much opposition at the last community
meeting. There are questions about how it's going to work, how the lanes are going to
merge, and there are technical issues that they're going to have to work out but I'm sure
that's doable.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for your testimony.
MS. S. OHIGASHI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Any additional questions for our testifier? If not, thank you very much, Ms.
Ohigashi. Is there anyone else in the audience who would like to testify? Members,
seeing no one else coming up to sign up or speak, without objections the Chair would like
to close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No objections.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed and we'll proceed with our
deliberations.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
ITEM NO. 14:

PROHIBITING USE OF KAINANI STREET FOR INGRESS TO
AND EGRESS FROM DEVELOPMENT WITHIN THE MAUI
LANI PROJECT DISTRICT (WAILUKU-KAHULUI PROJECT
DISTRICT 1) (C.C. No. 09-65)

CHAIR BAISA: Members, today the Committee will be considering Land Use 14, relating to a
bill to prohibit development within the Maui Lani Project District from connecting to or
utilizing street as an ingress to egress from any part of the development. This bill was
initiated by Councilmember Victorino. Before I continue, the Chair would like to note
the presence of Member Sol Kaho'ohalahala.
COUNCILMEMBER KAHO'OHALAHALA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. On August 22, 2008, the Council adopted Resolution No. 08-73 to
refer the draft bill to the Maui Planning Commission. By County Communication No.
09-65, the Planning Director transmitted the Maui Planning Commission's comments and
recommendations on the draft bill to the Council. By correspondence dated July 8, 2009,
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the Department of the Corporation Counsel transmitted a proposed bill, approved as to
form and legality, entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION
19.78.070, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO GENERAL STANDARDS OF
DEVELOPMENT TO PROHIBIT TRAFFIC INGRESS AND EGRESS ON KAINANI
STREET TO AND FROM THE DEVELOPMENT WITHIN THE MAUI LANI
PROJECT DISTRICT". It is my understanding that HRT Realty LLC is the owner of
property adjacent to Kainani Street and across from Baldwin High School situated within
the Maui Lani Project District, which is being proposed for development as a shopping
center. I have asked HRT's consultant, Munekiyo & Hiraga, to provide the Committee
with updated information which the Members have in their binders. The date of the
correspondence from Erin Mukai is July 9, 2010. I have also asked Leiane Paci of Maui
Lani Partners to advise the Committee of Maui Lani's position on the proposed bill. The
Members also have that response dated July 12th in their binders. I would like to first ask
a representative of HRT to comment on the current status of the development and go over
HRT's written response with the Committee so that members of the public can receive the
latest information on where things stand. Mr. Munekiyo, please?
MR. MUNEKIYO: Thank you, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Mike Munekiyo. I'm here this afternoon on behalf of HRT Limited. I also wanted to
note the presence of Mr. Lloyd Sueda who is HRT's representative and he's available to
answer questions as well. However, what I wanted to do as Chair mentioned, we did
receive a request for some additional information regarding the development, if I could
just briefly summarize what the applicant has done, and I think through that summary
we'll be able to respond to the Chair's questions that we received in writing. First of all,
you may recall that the project that is most directly connected to this ordinance is the
proposed Maui Lani Shopping Center Project, which is located at the corner of Maui Lani
Parkway and Kaahumanu Avenue. This is where a proposed Safeway supermarket will
be located. And over the course of time, the site plan has been revised because the access
configurations to the shopping center project has changed, including various scenarios for
using Kainani Street as an entry and exit point. A couple of scenarios using Kaahumanu
as an entry and exit point, and of course, the acknowledging of the Maui Lani Parkway as
the primary entry and exit point. So over the course of time, there's been a number of
studies done but, most recently, I think given the dialogue that we've had with the
community, HRT was able to come up with a site plan that eliminated the need to use
Kainani Street. And how this came about was basically, and looking at the overall site
plan for the proposed shopping center, HRT determined that it was appropriate to reduce
the size of the project. The original project size was on the order of 130,000 sq. ft.
leasable area, and associated with 130,000 sq. ft. is a certain trip generation rate which
the traffic engineers developed, and with that trip generation rate, it was important to
have this secondary outlet at Kainani Street. Most recently though the revised site plan
has been scaled back to about 105,000 sq. ft., a 20 percent reduction in project size. And
what that does is it reduces the trip generation from the shopping center itself. And so
with the reduction in trip generation, the applicant was able to eliminate the use of
Kainani Street as an ingress or egress point. And so what we have right now in terms of a
current site plan is a right turn entry from Kaahumanu Avenue; that has been
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acknowledged as acceptable by the State DOT, and then a main entry off of Maui Lani
Parkway across the Kaiser driveway. There's also a secondary right in and right out only
off of Maui Lani Parkway as well. So, with the reduced project size, the entry points at
Kaahumanu Avenue, the entry and exit points at Maui Lani Parkway, the project can
operate functionally at least from a traffic standpoint. So that is where we stand right
now in terms of the current project design, and that is what we are proceeding with. Just
to further update the Committee on the status of the project, we are in the process of
finishing up our environmental assessment, and the final Environmental Assessment is
reflecting that plan and in the final Environmental Assessment we are acknowledging that
Kainani Street will not be used as an entry or exit point. Again, this is something that we
studied carefully from a traffic engineering standpoint, and I think certain decisions were
made I think by the applicant to make sure that we were able to make this work.
The second point in which I think the Chair raised with respect to community outreach
effort. Throughout this whole process over the past three years or so in which we've been
involved with the project, we've sought to gather input from the community, that
community being the historic old Sand Hills neighborhood as well as the Sand Hills
estate neighborhood which is newly being developed to the South. And so over the
course of the past couple of years we've had four community meetings as well as many
meetings with representatives, smaller meetings with representatives of the neighborhood
as well. So we've tried to keep the community abreast in terms of how it is that we
thought we could address the problems, and not only traffic but other development issues
as well. And that's been an ongoing process and it continues today. And so, with respect
to the Chair's question as to the HRT's position on the Kainani Street proposed bill for an
ordinance because we have been able to work it out technically that Kainani Street is not
needed for the project, HRT has no objections to the proposed bill for an ordinance.
And finally, the Chair asked if there might be any other information which we might have
which might contribute to the dialogue today, and we responded that we did not have
anything more to add but I think the information that we've provided will help to resolve
in the concerns that's been quite important to the neighborhood.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Munekiyo. Members, any questions for the
consultant? Mr. Medeiros?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Munekiyo, I just wanted to
verify or clarify your testimony. So, as you mentioned, the project has been reduced
from 130,000 sq. ft. leasable space, is that correct, to 105?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And that's a reduction of...
MR. MUNEKIYO: Roughly 20 percent.

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 14, 2010

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Twenty percent, okay. And then in your trip generation
because of the reduction in the leasable space, the trip generation was also reduced?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And what were those figures?
MR. MUNEKIYO: Council member, I'm not familiar with the specific numbers but I can tell
you what the issues were and I think it relates directly to your question.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. MUNEKIYO: When the project size was 130,000 sq. ft., the number of vehicles exiting the
project without Kainani Street, if Kainani Street were not provided, there would be a
backup along Maui Lani Parkway heading towards Baldwin High School. And that
backup would extend past the entry drive to the shopping center so that would have made
the entry and egress for customers and the public...it would have been a problem. So
that was the difficulty for the project at that size without Kainani Street. And so by
reducing the trip generation now we can have that intersection at Kaahumanu Avenue
and Maui Lani Parkway operate without backup affecting the flow.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, thank you for that clarification. And that segues into
my next question which was partly what you answered but in the engineering of the right
turn off of Kaahumanu into the project area so it's engineered in the way and because of
the reduction that you mentioned in leasable space that won't overflow into through
traffic on Kaahumanu or impede traffic on Kaahumanu?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct, Council member. The inflow projections for that entry at
Kaahumanu considered the need to design the internal parking lot so that there would be
no entitlement to vehicles entering the shopping center by cars backing out, for example,
and blocking the roads so the internal driveway configuration such that vehicles entering
via Kaahumanu would not be blocked and thereby backing up onto Kaahumanu Avenue.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. And then finally because the plan or the project
reduced the leasable space, I am assuming the number of required parking spaces was
also reduced?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct. And just to add to that, not only was the number of parking
stalls reduced, we, by virtue of reducing the square footage was able to provide roughly
80 to 100 ft. buffer between the historic Sand Hills neighborhood and the parking area.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you for mentioning that part of it. Mahalo,
Mr. Munekiyo and Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Before I call on Member Victorino, Mr. Munekiyo, can
you give us an idea, do you have a target date for the opening of Safeway?
MR. MUNEKIYO: Maybe just to give the Committee some idea, we hope to finalize the EA
process. Following the EA process, we need to get to the Planning Commission to
consider our request for Project District Phase II approval so there's that land use
entitlement process in front of us, and following that, of course, we need to finalize the
construction drawings and building permits which I'm thinking perhaps might be another
year or so, and then construction which might be another 18 months or so. So probably 2
1/2 years roughly.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. So, we shouldn't be planning on shopping soon.
MR. MUNEKIYO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Member Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair. And you're absolutely right,
Madam Chair, don't plan on shopping in Wailuku for a little while yet. It's going to be a
while. But anyhow, first of all, thank you, and thank Safeway for listening to the
community. That's what I want to say first and foremost because I attended many of the
meetings and it started out very contentious but as time wore on, Chair, people began to
come together and there was a meeting of the minds and there was just one action to
make sure that the they knew that this neighborhood was extremely serious about this
whole issue. The buffer zone that was originally going to be offices like doctors and
professional and that was taken out of the entirety.
MR. MUNEKIYO: There was an office building in that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That location in the corner here.
MR. MUNEKIYO: Right. And that was removed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was removed. Thank you very much. The other
issue was the burial sites, and if the Members would look on the latest map that was dated
July 1st, 2010, from Erin Mukai, the Planner from your company, the map in the back,
the upper left-hand corner, if you're looking at it, there is an area where retaining wall is
being built and iwis and other sites that are found in there would be perpetually taken
care of. Is that correct?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And so I wanted that pointed out because this area
would always stay as open space and in respect of those burial sites that you found in that
area and others.

LAND USE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

July 14, 2010

MR. MUNEKIYO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Then the last thing that I wanted to bring up, this
restaurant because another issue had come up was the serving of liquor because it was
adjacent to Baldwin High School, and obviously, we can't stop everybody from, you
know, like Safeway, for example, is going to have a Liquor Department and we all
understand that. But the restaurant and the service of liquor, is this still part of this
restaurant's plan?
MR. MUNEKIYO: It is, Council member, and just to give the Committee some background.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes, please.
MR. MUNEKIYO: I believe the Liquor Commission's rules regarding liquor licensing provides
that if an establishment is within 500 feet of an educational institution such as Baldwin
High School, then there are certain additional review criteria which may be imposed by
the Liquor Commission in reviewing the liquor license application. So, in this instance,
the 500 feet boundary extends around that restaurant. It does not reach Safeway but
certainly that restaurant area is within the 500 foot limit and it does not preclude that
restaurant from seeking a liquor license, however, I think the threshold for receiving that
could be elevated if the Commission so views it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the last thing that I wanted to point out to the
Committee members and if you don't mind, Madam Chair, that in the back of Safeway, if
you look at the Safeway diagram on the far left side there will be an area for which it will
be a solid wall in an enclosed area for which the trucks will load and unload. Is that
correct, Mr. Munekiyo?
MR. MUNEKIYO: That's correct, Council member.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that is to prevent noise, especially early deliveries for
the neighborhood in this area. So I look at this map and all the changes. I think when I
was at the last meeting at Wailuku Elementary School much of the community, not
everybody, but very, very strong majority liked what they saw. And I can assure you,
Members, that I did go on to great lengths not to use Kainani, to have that egress off of
Kaahumanu and to make sure that everything to protect the long term residences in this
area has been instituted. So it is not a perfect plan but it is as close as I can think of
covering all the concerns over the past three and a half years that I've been on the Council
and attending all these various community meetings. These concerns were all addressed
and I want to thank you and Safeway, and all the people involved for making it possible,
you know what I mean. And we do need a supermarket in Wailuku. It's been long, long
overdue. Ever since Ooka left town, oh, boy, it's been a real challenge. Nothing offense
to Safeway in Kahului but kind of far, you know what I mean, Chair. No, all joking
aside, long overdue for our neighborhood so thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Move to Kula if you want to look for a
supermarket.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no I've been there. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: . . . (chuckled) . . . Any other questions for Mr. Munekiyo? If not, Mr.
Munekiyo, thank you. And Chair would like to invite Ms. Paci if she'd like to make any
comments we'd certainly like to hear from you. Thank you for coming today. Welcome
back.
MS. PACI: Thank you. Leiane Paci with the Maui Lani Development, and we did submit a
response in writing but just to recap we do not have, the Maui Lani Partners, any
properties that abut Kainani Street so we don't see any direct impacts to our land
development, therefore, we don't have any objections to LU-14.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. That's very clear. Members, any questions? Seeing
none, thank you very much. I appreciate your help.
MS. PACI: Thanks.
CHAIR BAISA: Comments from Planning? Ms. Cua?
MS. CUA: Thank you, Madam Chair. The Maui Planning Commission conducted a public
hearing on this matter in November of 2008. At that hearing, eight individuals testified
in support of the resolution and four individuals testified in opposition to the draft bill.
We do want to note that the Department, the Planning Department did recommend
disapproval of the resolution and suggested that ingress only be prohibited from Kainani
Street but that the egress from the proposed development in Maui Lani Project District be
permitted. And the reason why at that time we had made that recommendation was based
on comments that we got from agencies like Public Works, Police Department, DOT.
And then our own analysis that you know you had a very large development that at that
time only had proposed access from Maui Lani Parkway and then Kainani Street. And
there was nothing proposed at that time from Kaahumanu Avenue. They had tried
initially to get the State to agree to that and that was not possible. So, . . .(change tape to
Side 1B). . . the Department again, based on our analysis and agency comments could not
support the resolution.
Now, as you've heard with the revised plans, they are not proposing to use Kainani Street
for ingress or egress so it makes this bill somewhat a moot issue, however, we do
understand the Council moving forward. Our concern, our initial concern for any
development whether it was a 130,000 sq. ft. or a 100,000 sq. ft. to only have access on
Maui Lani Parkway we feel that it needed to have access from somewhere else, some
kind of access, restricted access, just some kind of access. And so we feel that with the
limited access off of Kaahumanu Avenue and the access points, both access points off of
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Maui Lani Parkway with that in place we have no objections to the ordinance going
forward or the bill going forward. I do want to add a little bit of information in terms of
timing on the project going forward. As Mr. Munekiyo mentioned, the project has
prepared an Environmental Assessment. The draft assessment has already gone to the
Commission and the final Environmental Assessment is scheduled to go before the
Planning Commission on August 10th. After that is done, there will be a 30-day
challenge period. And sometime before the end of the year we will be scheduling the
Project District Phase II application to go back to the Planning Commission. The
Planning Commission did review the initial project district application and held a public
hearing back in July and 2007 based on the original plan that public hearing was done.
We will be going back to the Planning Commission for final action and on the Project
District Phase II application once the Environmental Assessment process is complete,
which will be after the 30-day challenge period.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Ms. Cua. Members, questions for Ms. Cua? Member
Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Good afternoon, Ms. Cua. Thank you for
mentioning the fact that the Department was originally opposed because as I was looking
through the Planning Commission notes, you had one Planning Commissioner that had
concerns and I guess voted no. Was that related to what the Department had
recommended?
MS. CUA: Yeah, I believe so. It was a very emotional issue for the community and I believe
the Planning Commission members sided with that. They did recognize the fact that we
did have some letters from some agencies. We did prepare our analysis, I mean, we did
have one commissioner that I believe took that approach.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification cause it did catch my eye
when I saw a commissioner voting against this so...anyway, but I appreciate the
clarification. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair would like to ask the Members before we proceed with questioning,
is anyone going to need the representatives from either Public Works, Fire, or Police?
Because if we want them, we have to call them. They're on call.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: No.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No? Okay. Then we'll move on. Any additional questions for Planning?
Member Nishiki?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Yeah. And maybe it could come from this Committee, Madam
Chair. I'm particularly concerned about what was represented by Mr. Munekiyo and you
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told me that Phase II is coming through to the Planning Commission of which the
Council has really no input. But it had to do with the serving of alcohol next to an
educational complex. And you heard Mr. Munekiyo say, I don't know exactly where that
establishment is going to be. He, obviously, seemed to not have any concern. And it
seemed to me like he was saying, oh, well, we'll take care of it when we go to the Liquor
Commission and get our deal there. But I would think that that's not the point. So I can
get a legal permit and now I can go sell liquor. I think the concern for us should be that
there must be a reason why these kinds of establishment that serve liquor are prohibited
within, and I don't know what it was. I know it came up on Molokai one time. And so, I
want to ask the Planning Department, did you in looking at Phase II, was it ever
mentioned to you what Mr. Munekiyo said that there was going to be a... some kind of
entity serving liquor and alcohol?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Nishiki, before Ms. Cua answers. The Chair is trying to be extremely
cordial and courteous because you are likewise to me when I'm in your meetings but the
issue before us today is not to approve any development or Safeway or whatever liquor
store. The issue before us today is the ingress and egress from Kainani Street. So, Chair
would allow her to answer that question but if we could not get off on all these side
issues. Thank you. Go ahead, Ms. Molina, uh, Ms. Cua. Sorry, I've known you too
long.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: . . . (laughter) . . .
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Just that question.
CHAIR BAISA: Just that question, please.
MS. CUA: Which is, was that...I'm sorry, the exact question...was it considered?
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Supposed to be planning for us. If you see something like this
coming in that serves alcohol, shouldn't you say that's bad planning? We shouldn't allow
these kinds of things to occur to our community?
MS. CUA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: To our kids?
MS. CUA: Well, what the Planning Department has to do is we have to follow the law and the
project district processing; Chapter 19.45 of the Maui County Code, what it requires us to
look at is the site plan of a development, the layout...
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Social impacts?
MS. CUA: Actually that's under...I'm looking at the law, under project district processing it's
more of a technical kind of a review. We've actually broadened that when we do analyze.
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The issue did come up through public testimony in terms of serving alcohol. Obviously
the Planning Commission nor the Planning Department nor this Council has jurisdiction
over...whether we like it or not we don't have jurisdiction over the serving of alcohol.
The process that is in place is for the Liquor Commission to have that say, and my
understanding of the process is that there is an elevated review for any type of
development or operation that wants to sell alcohol within 500 feet from the school
premises.
COUNCILMEMBER NISHIKI: Madam Chairman, all I'm saying is I'll end right here, okay. If
you know that this is coming up, as a Planner, you know that there's an existing
educational facility there, I would think that you would ask and communicate with the
school and the DOE, hey, we're still concerned about a liquor establishment, do you have
any concerns, and get that. Go out of your way to do it as a concern. To just say it isn't
in our rules is not acceptable. You're supposed to be the Planner. And these people come
in and say they're concerned about the traffic. Similarly, there are social impacts just like
there are traffic impacts, that's all.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Nishiki. And we will move on. Member Victorino, are there
any other comments you would like to make about this bill?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, at this time, Chair, I think it's all been covered and I'm
very thankful again for the cooperation and for this company, Safeway, and the developer
for listening to the community. In many cases, when projects are started, the
communities are left out and this is why things like this happen. And that's my advice to
all future development, no matter if it's commercial, residential, I don't care what it is, get
to the community that is impacted by it, those adjacent, and make sure they understand
what you're doing and listen to them. Don't wait to make them come to us to shut down
the street or do anything that is adverse. You can work together and then you come up
with a project like this where it's a win-win. We get what we need and Wailuku a nice
shopping complex with a great supermarket like Safeway as well as the people of Kainani
and the people of Sand Hills being protected from sound, from adverse noise, from over
use of traffic through that street, and most importantly, that obstructive building that was
going to block their houses and really take away the view that they have enjoyed for so
many years. So, all of this have been addressed. I think most of the people that I've
talked to up there, they're happy with the overall resolution as you've heard from
Ohigashis and Apana and others that are here today, they're okay with everything. I think
this is a win-win for us and I'm thankful that the community in this case won out, and I
think that's what it should be. The community, especially the one that's impacted,
Madam Chair, should be the one listened to the most in any project we bring forward.
Thank you, Madam Chair, for allowing me this and thank you, Madam Chair, for
bringing this up and hearing this today.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, any additional comments in regards to
this particular bill that we have before us which concerns the ingress and egress on
Kainani? Seeing none. The Chair is ready to make a recommendation.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Recommendation?
CHAIR BAISA: Chair will entertain a motion to recommend passage on first reading of the
proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING SECTION
19.78.070, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO GENERAL STANDARDS OF
DEVELOPMENT TO PROHIBIT TRAFFIC INGRESS AND EGRESS ON KAINANI
STREET TO AND FROM THE DEVELOPMENT WITHIN THE MAUI LANI
PROJECT DISTRICT".
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Madam Chair, move to...
CHAIR BAISA: And to, I'm sorry, and to file County Communication No. 09-65.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Madam Chair, move to approve the bill as stated by you and to
include the filing of the communication.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion made by Member Molina and seconded by Member
Victorino. Any discussion of the motion? The Chair would like to also entertain a
motion to amend the proposed bill. Proposed Subsection...if you all have the bill before
you, proposed Subsection 19.78.070(C)(3) by deleting the word "and" and inserting in its
place the phrase "of vehicular", to read: "The development shall not connect to or utilize
Kainani Street, Wailuku, as a vehicular ingress or egress into any part of the
development."
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: So move, Madam Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second that amendment.
CHAIR BASIA: Thank you. Thank you very much. Chair would like to explain. As it reads
now, it only says ingress or egress so that would not be very clear. It would mean totally
no ingress or egress. That meant you couldn't walk in, you couldn't bike in, and we know
we're talking about traffic and cars. So we felt that it was best to specifically say a
vehicular. Any discussion on the amendment? Seeing none.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Uh...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Madam...
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Member Molina?
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: I'll yield to Member Johnson.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just wanted to ask because oftentimes the bus routes move
through areas, is that also going to prohibit a bus from coming through that area?
CHAIR BAISA: I will have to ask somebody who is smarter than me. Maybe Corp. Counsel,
can you help us?
MR. GIROUX: Chair...
CHAIR BAISA: I know, it's a sticky one.
MR. GIROUX: I . . . (chuckled) . . . I'm not smarter than you.
CHAIR BAISA: But I think a bus is a vehicle.
MR. GIROUX: My first reading of that I would definitely say that the bus would match that
vehicular definition. With this definition, there wouldn't be any traffic of a motor vehicle
type going through that area.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, my only thought was I have no idea what transit but
sometimes you do have people that require Paratransit or other reasons to get in and out.
But I just will leave it up to Mr. Medeiros or whomever to schedule that. I just wanted to
know if that was going to be a problem. I have no idea. But um...that would be my only
concern.
CHAIR BAISA: As far as I know, I do not believe that the buses go into Kainani Street at this
point. And I don't know if they would ever, you know, run the route into there. Maybe a
Paratransit vehicle. But then that's like a car of one of the owners.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and the Paratransit though they use the smaller buses
sometimes. So I wouldn't want somebody that actually lived on Kainani Street or in that
area to be prohibited. That's just my only concern.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: If you don't mind, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Cause I wanted to clarify this whole thing cause I think...
CHAIR BAISA: What I would like to do is ask Mr. Munekiyo if maybe he can help us with this.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Madam Chair, before Mr. Munekiyo comes down,
and that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You gotta remember now, this is an egress or ingress off
of Kainani into the project district for vehicles. Okay. There will be, as everybody ELSE
knows now, if a bus or something comes into Kainani, it cannot come off of this project
district. In other words, it's going to come off of Kaahumanu or it's going to come off of
Waiale. It's not going to come out of the shopping center. There will be no ingress here.
This is what this is all about. It's nothing to do with the use of Kainani Street. So if we
put a bus through there or Paratransit or anything like that, it's not going to have any
affect because it's only out of this shopping complex or entering this shopping complex
that we're not allowing any vehicle traffic. I mean, that goes for every, I mean, your car,
my car, anybody's car.
CHAIR BAISA: If you look at the last part of this amendment, it says, into any part of the
development. That's the limitation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Munekiyo, you heard the question. Any comments?
MR. MUNEKIYO: Madam Chair, yes, just to respond to Councilmember Johnson's question, of
course there will not be any transit vehicles entering the shopping center from Kainani as
Councilmember Victorino has stated. We have worked with the County Department of
Transportation, and we have made arrangements to provide bus stop and shelter along
Maui Lani Parkway fronting the shopping center. So, in both directions, there should
convenient access via the Maui Bus.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Munekiyo, while I've got you up there, you don't have any objections to
the amendment being proposed?
MR. MUNEKIYO: We don't have no objections, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Members, additional...
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina?
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Yeah, Madam Chair, I had the floor a little earlier.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm sorry.
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VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Anyway, my concerns were along the lines of Member Johnson as
well because just the other day we had a discussion on issues of transportation persons
with disabilities. So I think the issue brought up by Member Johnson just, you know, and
now clarified by Mr. Munekiyo certainly is helpful because we don't want to get any
potential legal challenges, ADA issues and whatnot. So I'm glad to hear that we have
this clarification now. It certainly helps and I can now support the amendment. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Member Molina. The more clarity we have the better.
You know, oftentimes when we're looking at interpretations or making decisions, we're
going back to decisions that were made by previous Councils or previous groups and it's
really important that it's clearly in the minutes sometimes what we intended in case other
people are here trying to figure out what were they trying to do. So that's good to have
that clarification. Any additional questions? If not, the Chair would like to call for the
vote on the amendment. All those in favor, please say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Aye.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed say no? Amendment passes. The Chair will mark it 8 ayes and 1
member excused, Member Mateo.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Molina, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Medeiros, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVE amendment to main motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any additional amendments or questions or discussion? Member
Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Just a question for Planning Department. So once this
ordinance is adopted, then the developer goes in for Project District II approval?
MS. CUA: The project district process was happening with or without this amendment. All the
approval of this bill will do is now and forever more prohibit that access. Like I said, we
did conduct a public hearing, the Planning Commission did on the Phase II application.
Action was deferred on that application until the EA process is complete. We are going
to be scheduling the final EA on August 10 th and then, hopefully, within a month or two
after that we'll be able to schedule action on the Phase II Project District. And then, after
that, then the applicant would have to do construction drawings and come back in to
get...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. I got all that.
MS. CUA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I listen to my colleague here and so there will be
opportunities to provide public testimony during public...
MS. CUA: Well, on two more occasions — one on August 10 th when the final EA is discussed
and then at a future meeting when the Project District Phase II application will be acted
on.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, anything additional? If not, the Chair would like to call for the vote
on the amended motion that is on the floor. All those in favor, please say "aye"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aye.
VICE-CHAIR MOLINA: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed no? The motion is carried. The Chair will mark it 8 ayes, 1 member
excused, Member Mateo.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Molina, and Councilmembers Johnson,
Kaho`ohalahala, Medeiros, Nishiki, Pontanilla, and Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Mateo.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: Recommending FIRST READING of bill as revised, and FILING
of communication.
CHAIR BAISA: As far as the Chair knows, there's no further business to come before this
Committee today. Members, the Chair would like to thank you for your work this
afternoon, would like to thank all of those who came to help us this afternoon, the
representatives from Administration, the folks from the applicant, and my staff. Thank
you very much, Members. This meeting adjourned . . . (gavel).. .
ADJOURN: 2:27 p.m.
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